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1. Confirmation of the Notes of Discussion on 19 December 2006
1.1 Members confirmed the notes of discussion of the last meeting.
2. Access to medical services  
2.1 At the invitation of the Chairman, Dr Cheng gave a presentation on the provision of medical services by the Hospital Authority (HA) to ethnic minorities in public hospitals and clinics.   She explained that the HA was committed to providing medial services of care and quality to all patients, irrespective of their race, colour or ethnic origin.  Its medical staff provided appropriate treatments to meet patients’ medical urgency and needs.  
2.2 Dr Cheng said that, although on-site translation service was not available, the HA hospitals and frontline departments maintained lists of government part-time interpreters who could be approached to provide translation service in certain ethnic minority languages if sufficient advance notice could be given and subject to their availability and need.   Since it might take substantial time to arrange for interpreters, patients who needed the service were strongly encouraged to contact patient relations officer (PRO) in advance.  In addition, patients were welcome to bring friends or relatives to act as interpreters during the medical consultation so to expedite the provisioning of medical services to them. She further said that the HAB’s multilingual phrasebook had been given to hospital staff and uploaded in the HA’s intranet.  
2.3 Issues raised by some members and Dr. Cheng’s responses were set out below : 
(a)
Some members asked how HA could ensure that non-Chinese speaking patients would not be denied access to medical service due to Chinese language barriers.  Dr Cheng said the frontline staff would be reminded on a regular basis of the proper procedure in handling patients who might require interpretation service.  Despite the best endeavours by the HA, there would be practical difficulties in providing interpretation service for every language/dialect, or at the exact instance where such service might be required.  
(b)
Some members complained against the long waiting time prior to consultation or treatment.  Dr Cheng explained that this was not a problem confined to ethnic minorities as the HA also received similar complaints from the local mainstream community.  She added that all patients attending HA’s Accident and Emergency Department were subject to Triage on arrival.  When a patient registered for treatment, the triage nurse would classify the patient as requiring critical, emergency, urgent, semi-urgent or non-urgent treatment having regard to their conditions and the waiting time for each classification varied.  Dr Cheng agreed to consider issuing a slip to minority patients indicating the classification that the patient was assigned and the pledged waiting time as proposed by a member.
(c)
A member asked HA the criteria under which a doctor would consider seeking translation service.  Dr Cheng said for in-patients, public hospitals would arrange for the interpretation service if necessary.  In case of emergency, the hospital could only do what would be in best clinical interest to the patients.  For patients with a scheduled appointment with a public hospital or clinic, they were required to give prior notice of their need for interpretation service to PROs as as to make the necessary arrangement beforehand.  She assured that efforts would be made to remind PROs and doctors to show empathy for minority patients.  However, the usual practice, as it had always been the case, was that the hospital would rely on close relatives and friends of the patients first.
(d)
Some members claimed some PROs or HA’s staff were not aware of the HA’s policy in providing interpretation service to patients.   Dr Cheng said that this might be due to communication problems and would update the respective HA Departments including the frontline/public enquiry counter staff of the HA policy in this regard. 
(e)   Some members said that the current appointment slip was issued in Chinese with an English footnote (in small characters) saying that non-Chinese speaking patients could seek help from PROs but minority patients could miss the appointments if they did not take notice of the English footnote.  Members asked whether HA could issue a fully biliterate (Chinese and English) appointment slip.   Dr Cheng agreed to explore the possibility of putting the recommendation in place.
(f)   Some members asked whether the front line staff of HA have received training on cultural sensitivity.  Dr Cheng said communication training was regularly provided to doctors and nurses by HA Head Office and individual hospitals.  To recognise the importance of communication with non-Chinese speaking patients in a clinical setting, she agreed to consider including cultural sensitivity in its communication training.  She might seek advice from members of the forum.
(g)   Some members asked whether HA would consider recruiting their own pool of interpreters who were proficient in medical terminology on a full-time basis.  Dr Cheng said it would be impractical to employ interpreters on a full-time basis due to resource constraint and lack of expertise to manage the quality of translation services.

(h)
Some members opined that it would help if HA could clearly specify a list of the contact points at the Head Office and in hospital network so as to facilitate communications with NGOs or members of the ethnic communities.   Dr Cheng said enquiries could be made to the HA through the “Public Complaint Management Office” whereas communications with individual hospitals could be arranged by PROs. She would make available such a contact list to members.
2.4
The Chairman suggested Dr Cheng reflect the concerns of ethnic minorities to the HA and explore the means to address them.  He said the HA had a clear policy in providing interpretation service to ethnic minorities and asked members to provide details of specific cases on communication or misunderstanding problems, if any, to the HA direct or to HAB for referral to HA.  He would also send the notes of this meeting to Health, Welfare and Food Bureau for reference.
3.
Education support for ethnic minority students
3.1
At the invitation of the Chairman, Ms Linn gave members a briefing on the various education measures implemented or under planning to support ethnic minority students.  She informed that the Information Leaflet on education support for the non-Chinese speaking (NCS) students issued in the major ethnic minority languages and the bilingual parent information package introducing the local education system and educational support services for NCS students tabled at the meeting were newly produced for distribution.  She then updated members on the latest support measures for the NCS students as follows -

(a)
Designated schools: in the 2006/07 school year, 10 primary and 5 secondary schools had been designated to enhance the learning and teaching for the NCS students particularly in the Chinese Language through intensive on-site support to these schools.  EMB would continue to actively consider extending the support to other schools;

(b)
School-based Chinese Language curriculum: a  supplementary guide on the teaching of Chinese Language to NCS students would be developed under the umbrella of the central Chinese Language curriculum framework and the draft guide would be available for consultation by the end of this year;

(c)
Training programme for teachers: the training programme for Chinese Language teachers in the designated primary schools would start in May on a pilot basis for a period of two and a half years;

(d)
Chinese Learning Support Centre:  EMB was inviting proposals from tertiary institution(s) to run a Chinese Learning Support Centre in mid 2007.  The Centre would provide remedial support to the NCS secondary students as well as professional support for the secondary Chinese Language teachers;
(e)
Summer bridging programme for primary school students: starting from summer 2007, the 4-week summer Bridging Programme currently confined to incoming NCS primary 1 entrants would be extended to cover also NCS students proceeding to Primary 2, Primary 3 and Primary 4;

(f)
Alternative Chinese language examination: starting from this year, NCS students who wished to attain alternative qualifications in Chinese could participate in the General Certificate of Secondary Education (GCSE) (Chinese) examination in Hong Kong.  In general, a  Grade D or above attained in GCSE (Chinese) examination would be considered as satisfying the corresponding subject results requirement at Grade E in the Hong Kong Certificate of Education Examination for the purpose of meeting the Hong Kong Advanced Level Examination entry qualification.   On the other hand, EMB had been discussing with the UGC-funded institutions to consider accepting alternative qualifications in Chinese for university admissions;

(g)
Vocational training: 

(i)
Out of the 13 dedicated programmes planned by the Vocational Training Council (VTC)  for NCS students in the current academic year, 6 programmes offering about 100 places had been commenced.  The VTC would meet with the ethnic minority groups next week to assess the training needs of the NCS students and demand of such tailor-made programmes;

(ii)
the Employees Retraining Board (ERB) would be running some pilot courses on Security and Property Management and Domestic Helper in English for NCS adults this year;

(iii)
the Construction Industry Training Authority (CITA) and the Clothing Industry Training Authority were prepared to arrange courses in English subject to the actual demand and availability of qualified interpreters for course delivery and trade test; and

(h) Workplace Chinese Programme: EMB had commissioned the Standing Committee on Language Education and Research (SCOLAR) to develop a Workplace Chinese Programme to enhance the employability of NCS adults.  SCOLAR had started the initial research and intended to form a focus group comprising members of ethnic communities and employers to discuss the course details and Qualifications Framework.

3.2
Issues raised by Members and Ms Linn’s response were set out below:  
(a)
Some members asked whether EMB would draw up an alternative Chinese curriculum (Chinese as a second language).  
Ms Linn explained that while there was only one central Chinese Language Curriculum framework, the proposed supplementary curriculum guide on the teaching of Chinese to the NCS students aimed at assisting schools and the NCS students in the learning and teaching of the Chinese Language.  The guide would advise on the selection of key learning targets and principles of selecting relevant materials and contexts to meet the different needs of the NCS students. In effect the supplementary guide would serve the purpose of an alternative curriculum which some people had in mind.  She appealed to members for support in providing inputs when the consultation of the draft supplementary guide was conducted.

(b)
Some members asked whether there were any text books for the Chinese Language subject tailor-made for the NCS students.  
Ms Linn pointed out that professional support was being provided to Chinese Language teachers of the designated schools in developing their own learning and teaching materials.  The Chinese Learning Support Centre under planning would also offer professional support of this kind to teachers. The supplementary curriculum guide on teaching of Chinese to the NCS students should be able to serve as a reference for publishers interested in publishing relevant textbooks.   .

(c) Some members asked whether NCS students who had sat in the GCSE examinations could apply for admission to undergraduate programmes under the Joint University Programmes Admissions System.  Ms Linn said university admissions was a complex issue given  the autonomy enjoyed by universities in student admission and different design of the local and overseas examinations in Chinese, such as GCSE, General Certificate in Education (GCE) and International General Certificate of Secondary Education (IGCSE). This notwithstanding, EMB had been liaising with the universities to see if they could exercise suitable flexibility for NCS students pursuing the local curriculum by accepting alternative qualifications in Chinese.

(d) Some members asked whether the list of schools that admitted comparatively more NCS students could be published in the same manner as the list of schools adopting integrated education.  Ms Linn said the list of designated schools in receipt of centralized support to enhance the learning and teaching of the NCS students was made available to the public.  Since all students irrespective of their racial or ethnic backgrounds, should have the same right of access to publicly-funded schools, the Government did not find it necessary or appropriate to release a list of schools admitting more NCS students as if these were the only schools to which NCS students should have access.  Nevertheless, if parents wished to know more about the different schools in Hong Kong, they could approach the officers of the Regional Education Offices for soft advice. 

(e) Some members asked whether the sponsorship for the Summer Bridging Programme could be extended to private schools that admit NCS students.  Ms Linn said that as a matter of principle, private schools were supposed to render all the necessary support required by their students using private funds.  That said, she agreed to explore whether there was a case to offer similar support to those NCS students studying in private schools offering mainstream Chinese Language Curriculum. 

(f) Some members asked there would be special training for teachers who taught Chinese as a second language.  Ms Linn explained the existing measure as set out in paragraph 3.1(c) & (d) above.  She further added that, according to veteran teachers with experience teaching Chinese to NCS students, on-the-job training was regarded as the most valuable.

(g) Some members opined that a quota should be set aside for admission of NCS students by UGC-funded institutions.  Ms Linn pointed out that such affirmative action could become reversed discrimination.   The Chairman further said that, according to the legal advice, it was not lawful to impose an obligation for affirmative action under the Bill and there were a few law cases in the US whereby the US Courts ruled such allocation of quotas in favour of particular races in admission of universities unlawful.  In line with practices overseas, the Government considered it more appropriate to resort to various administrative measures to give special support to NCS students and had proposed a specific provision in the Bill to allow the provisioning of special support measures.

(h) Some members asked how would the information package be distributed to NCS parents.  Ms Linn said that the information package had been distributed to the NCS students through schools.  It would also be uploaded onto the EMB’s homepage and sent to NGOs, ethnic minority groups, etc.    Requests for additional copies would be welcome.

[Post-meeting note:  
EMB issued the ethnic minority groups a letter on 27 March to invite them to indicate the version(s) of the Information Leaflet and quantity of the Information Leaflet and Parent Package to be delivered. 
EMB also sent a letter to NGOs on 28 March to ask them if they needed additional copies to be delivered.]

(i)
Some members asked whether the frontline staff who handled enquiries as listed in the Information Leaflet / Parent Package could communicate in English.  Ms Linn said it was EMB’s policy to provide biliterate (Chinese and English) services or information, both in verbal and written form, to ensure effective communication with the community.  She assured members that she would follow up if members had any specific complaint about EMB staff not providing the relevant service because of their deficiency in English or Chinese.
[Post-meeting note: The Secretariat has informed the participants the contact points of EMB and institutions providing skill training for adults on 3 April and provided them further with the e-mail account of EMB for contact.]
(j)
Some members asked whether the e-mail addresses of the agencies and organisations providing education support services to NCS students could be provided in addition to telephone hotlines.  Ms Linn agreed to follow up.
[Post-meeting note: EMB has built in a user-friendly “Contact Us” in the webpage for “Education Services for NCS students” (http://www.emb.gov.hk/ncs).]
(k) Some members asked whether EMB would consider providing additional funding for appointing EM teaching assistant by the designated schools.  Ms Linn said further support for the designated schools would be announced in due course.

(l) Some members asked what was the latest position of the longitudinal study of those NCS students allocated to the local schools in 2004.   Ms Linn replied that to further understand the integration of NCS students in the school community, EMB commissioned a local university to conduct a three-year longitudinal study in November 2004.  The study would track the development and adaptation of these students newly allocated to Primary 1 in local school in the 2004/05 school year until they completed Primary 3 in the 2006/07 school year.  Ms Linn confirmed that the study would be finished by the middle of next year and the relevant findings would be promulgated.

(m) Some members asked whether it would be adequate for the vocational training institutions to conduct some of their training courses in English in a short period, say 3 months, to enhance the employability of the NCS students.  Ms Linn said VTC and CITA were willing to consider the case of running more vocational training courses to meet the specific needs of the ethnic minority communities.  However, it seemed that the ethnic minority groups were not particularly enthusiastic in organising among themselves the priority areas and in conveying the demand to the training bodies.  She suggested the HAB invite VTC/CITA representatives to brief members of their programmes and what they might offer for NCS students.  Noting that VTC/CITA had addressed the Forum on the subject in the past, some Members suggested that the VTC/CITA representatives should focus on the difficulties encountered in planning and delivering the courses when they next met the Forum.
4.
Matters arising from the meeting on 19 December 2006
4.1 Culture in Motion: Ms Chan (HAB) said that the ‘Culture in Motion: Nepal’ was successfully organised on 14 January 2007 at Kowloon Park Piazza.  So far, the Race Relations Unit had organised six thematic cultural shows to showcase the cultures of the Philippines, Pakistan, Indonesia, Thailand, India and Nepal.  A Working Committee, comprising 11 members of the Committee on the Promotion of Racial Harmony, met on 5 February and 21 March to discuss how best to take the project forward.  It was agreed that a multicultural show would be organised as the seventh of the series in November or December.  She would report on progress at the next meeting.
4.2     
Race Discrimination Bill:  The Chairman said the Bills Committee was still scrutinizing the Bill.  A public hearing was held on 3 March.  He said members interested in knowing the latest development could browse various papers prepared by the Administration for the Bills Committee and notes of meeting on the Bills Committee’s homepage.
5. Any Other Business
5.1 Equal Opportunities (Race) Funding Scheme:  Ms Chan (HAB) informed  members that the 2007-08 Equal Opportunities (Race) Funding Scheme was launched on 19 March and a briefing session for interested organisations would be held on 2 April.  She invited members to apply for the Funding Scheme.
5.2 Civil Service Bureau: A member proposed to invite officials from the Civil Service Bureau at a future meeting to brief the Forum on its language proficiency requirement for civil service appointments.
6. Date of next meeting: The next meeting was tentatively scheduled for July 2007.   
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